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       Bonsai Society of Dallas 
 

 

                    Message from the President 

 

Great job to our members who participated in our annual spring 

exhibition!!  The show went up with ease and I am proud to announce 

that we had more trees than needed so we actually had to turn a few 

away and decorate with others.  Makes a teacher proud!  We also talked 

to lots of our guests about this hobby of ours and we had several new 

members join.  Again, thanks to all who helped make it another 

successful show.   

 

This month will be another double header with two activities again.  We 

begin the month with our regular first Saturday club meeting and the 

return of our fun "Finding the Bonsai Within" program.  Please be aware 

we are in the small conference room in the gallery building instead of 

our regular room.  We finish out the month with our LSBF guest artist, 

Rodney Clemmons visiting us on April 30th.  If you missed our March 

meeting, you missed a sneak peak at our awesome material for both of 

these events.   

 

Remember to start planning your trip to Corpus Christi this October for 

the 2016 LSBF Convention.  You will find some basic information 

on http://www.lonestarbonsai.org/2016-texas-state-convention/ with 

even more to come soon.   

 

Last but certainly not least, Iôm proud to announce that Howard Smith, 

Mark Bynum, and I have had trees accepted into the US National Bonsai 

Exhibition in Rochester this September.  Anyone interested in submitting 

a tree can contact us as we are taking a trailer and might have some extra 

room.  I hope some of you can make it to this event.  For more 

information check out this link - http://www.usnationalbonsai.com/. 

 

Happy April! 

Sylvia 
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Can You Help? 
Our friends at North Haven Gardens are holding a ñMeet and Greetò where each 
club that holds a monthly meeting at their store will be represented at a table.  We 
will be given a table near their Zen Garden just outside the gallery building.  We 
need two or three people to answer questions and hand out our club brochure.  It 
is just a two hour event on April 30

th
 from 2:00 p.m.ï 4:00 p.m.  This is the same 

day that our LSBF Guest Artist Rodney Clemmons visits us.  Perhaps you could 
have a nice lunch afterward and come back to staff our table? 

If you can volunteer, please contact Sylvia at slysmith@tx.rr.com. Thanks! 
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April Program  

Finding the Bonsai Within 

9:00 AM to Noon, April 2nd        

North Haven Gardens ð NOTE: Small Conference Room 

 

We are bringing back a popular 

program from last year; a fun one that 

challenges us to visualize the best 

design style.  One of the biggest 

challenges we face with bonsai is to 

decide the most suitable style for any 

piece of material.  Our April program 

helps us do that by challenging us to 

come up with all the different styling 

possibilities for a ónever been styled beforeô tree.  In this case it will 

be a very mature juniper.  Actually we have two of them, thanks to 

John Miller who has graciously donated them to us.   

We will start with a quick review of the generally accepted bonsai 

styles.  After that we divide the group in half and work in teams to 

come up with the various options.  Each team then ultimately agrees 

on which one they want, capturing a rough drawing of how the tree 

will potentially look.  They will then present their ideas and 

recommendation to everyone.  It is a great way to learn to develop 

your eye to find the best potential bonsai for future trees you acquire.   

At the end of the program one lucky winner from each team will go 

home with the tree and design ideas to match.  So be sure to join us 

for this monthôs program. It will be a tight squeeze in the small 

conference room but the more the merrier!  ? 

   

  

LSBF Guest Artist ð Rodney Clemmons 

9:00 AM to Noon, April 30th         

North Haven Gardens  

Join us for our second program of the month 

when we host Rodney Clemmons as he makes 

his tour through Texas.  Rodney is a bonsai 

artist and landscape architect,   specializing in 

Japanese gardens and natural water features. 

Rodney has been President of the Atlanta Bonsai Society three times 

since joining the organization in 1973. He was President of Phoenix 

Bonsai Federation in 1999 when they hosted a convention with 

Masahiko Kimura as the exclusive speaker. Rodney continues 

traveling, teaching, judging shows and critiquing collections. 

Rodney will do an initial styling on a nice large boxwood.  We will 

be back in our main meeting room for this special meeting.  Hope 

you can join us.  ? 

Upcoming 

Events 

April 2
nd

 ï Finding the Bonsai 

Within  

April 30
th
 ï LSBF Guest Artist 

Rodney Clemmons 

May 7
th
 ï Get Wired ï Improve 

your Wiring Skills  

June 2
nd

 ï Study Group with Bonsai 

Smiths 

 

April 15
th
 ï 17

th
  

Mid -Atlantic Bonsai Societies 

Spring Festival 

Cromwell, CT. 

May 14
th
 

World Bonsai Day 

May 26
th
 ï 29

th
  

Brussels Rendezvous Weekend 

Olive Branch, MS  

August 19
th
 ï 21

st
  

Mid -America Bonsai Society Show 

& Sale 

Chicago, IL 

September 10
th
 ï 11

th
  

US National Bonsai Exhibition 

Rochester, NY 

October 8
th
  

Carolina Bonsai Expo 

Asheville, NC 

October 13
th
 ï 16

th
  

LSBF 2016 Convention 

Corpus  Cristi, TX 

October 13
th
 ï 16

th
  

Puget Sound Bonsai Association 

Convention 

Olympia, WA 

April 27
th
 ï 30

th
, 2017 

8
th
 World Bonsai Convention 

Omiya, Japan 

 

Events 

Elsewhere 
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April Bonsai 

Tips and Advice 

By John Miller  

Do the math!  Bonsai is a study in mathematics.  

You start with triangles in the design of individual 

trees and forest plantings.  You use the golden 

rectangle or Fibonacci series to proportion the tree 

and pot.  Powers of two show you the multiplication 

of twigs with proper trimming.  Fortunately, you do 

not need to be a math whiz to do good bonsai, just 

follow the rules and it will look good without you 

having to know why. 

Most trees will do well in the full sun at this time of 

year.  However, if you have had them in partial 

shade be careful about moving them directly to full 

sun.  They probably should be acclimated gradually.  

Too much wind will cause the leaves to burn.  Some 

damage may not show up until hot weather. 

Repotting for most hardy bonsai has ended.  Very 

late budding species like oaks may still be done, 

depending on your local climate.  I also do dwarf 

yaupon and olive then. It is still too early for the 

tropicals, They should usually be held until the night 

temperatures are in no danger of going below 60.   

Going on now is trimming, feeding, trimming, check 

for insects, trimming, shows, trimming.  You get the 

idea.  Trimming, that is the pinching, plucking or 

whatever of new growth, is the process that both 

develops refinement on your tree but is vital to keep 

it from losing that desired state.  This is not pruning 

which is cutting of branches which should not be 

done when there is a strong sap flow which starts 

when the tree breaks dormancy and continues until 

after the leaves harden or later. 

A good organic program takes care of both the 

feeding and the insect problems.  I recommend the 

mixture of 1 tablespoon each of fish emulsion, 

liquid kelp, molasses and apple cider vinegar to a 

gallon of water.  (A commercial product called 

Garret Juice which is to be used the same way uses 

compost tea, dried seaweed, water, molasses and 

vinegar.  As a fertilizer, this should act the same but 

I donôt know about the dried seaweed versus liquid 

kelp as an insectide.)  I use the mixture both as a 

foliar spray and as a soil drench fertilizer.  As a 

weekly foliar spray it keeps aphids and mites under 

control as well as any other insect Ióve had.  The 

prime requirement is to cover the entire plant, top 

and bottom of the leaves with a fine mist sprayer (no 

hose end stuff).  I try to drench soil twice a month 

partly because I donôt think the plant can absorb all 

the minor elements it needs thru the foliage.  

Fungal diseases can show up with damp weather. 

Leaf spot can be serious on Catlin and Chinese elms 

and on hollies. Mildew shows up later with warmer 

weather.  There are organic fungicides available, 

potassium bicarbonate or baking soda (sodium 

bicarbonate).  Check an organics nursery or 

publications. A 1% solution of hydrogen peroxide 

(dilute the standard 3% store bought stuff 2 parts 

water to each part peroxide) is also recommended 

but it can injure very new foliage. 

Be sure to check your soils each day for proper 

water content.  It is easy to assume that the soil has 

plenty of water when the days are cool or there has 

been some rain.  It is also too easy for a tree with 

full leaves to shed water outside of the pot or a good 

sun and low humidity after a front to dry the soil.  I 

suggest that you remove most of the moss so that 

you can see and feel the soil in order to determine 

how dry it is.  (Moss growing on the trunk or roots 

will cause the bark to rot also)  An automatic 

watering system will be an aid but you should not 

rely on it to replace hand watering.  Hand watering 

allows you to adjust the watering for each tree 

individually.  Also most automatic systems use a 

drip system which only waters a small spot in 

shallow containers. 

If you have early blooming azaleas, you should 

remove some of the buds.  Most azaleas have way 

too many buds to look good when they do not have 

room to open fully.   

Varieties that bloom on newly growing tips (like 

crape myrtle) can grow out of shape quickly.  You 

may have to prune a bit hard during dormancy and 

then let them grow out when blooming. 

Normally the best fertilizer to use is cakes made of 

organic material.  They should be spread around the  

Continued on next page 
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March Bonsai 

Continued 

soil surface.  The plant gets a bit of 

food each time you water. 

April weather can vary from extremes; 

freezes can occur and shortly thereafter 

it may get so hot you may need to 

shield your pots from the direct sun.  

Be observant and take necessary 

measures to protect young leaves and 

roots. 

 

 

 

And last but surely as important as the 

rest is if you want to learn bonsai, get to 

the Lone Star Bonsai Federation 

convention being sponsored by the 

Corpus Christi club in October this year.  

Details should be available soon. ? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Tip of the Month 

Fertilize, Fertilize, Fertilizeéé.. 

 
Donôt forget to feed your trees.  This is probably the most 
overlooked task and yet it is the most important in order to get 
good healthy growth.  With many of us moving to the mix of 
APL (akadama, pumice, lava) we need to be even more 
vigilant to feed our trees.  There are many options; both 
chemical and organic based.  Either way they should be 
administered both in a cake form and a liquid form.  Sprinkling 
a traditional fertilizer powder is not advisable as it will quickly 
clog your soil and often create an undesirable ócrustô on top.   

Making fertilizer cakes is fairly easy but a bit time consuming.  
This option combines fish emulsion, bone meal, blood meal, 
cottonseed meal, and a hint of micronutrients.  Biogold is an 
excellent organic fertilizer cake from Japan that can be 
purchased locally.     

Fertilizer cakes should be augmented by a diluted application 
of a liquid fertilizer periodically.  Johnôs recipe listed above is a 
good formula or you could even use Miracle Grow (24-8-16).   

The point is, donôt forget to feedéé. 4-6 weeks after repotting 
when growth begins and immediately if no repotting was done.  
You will see the benefits by strong healthy root growth.   

 
 

Organic Foliar Spray 

To one gallon of water add 
one tablespoon each of: 
¶ Fish Emulsion 
¶ Liquid Kelp 
¶ Molasses 
¶ Apple Cider Vinegar 
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Spring Bonsai Exhibit in Review 

By Sylvia Smith 

Our yearly Spring Bonsai Exhibit was a huge success! We had over 175 

guests visit us, half the membership was in attendance, and we even picked 

up two memberships that weekend. The People's Choice Award was a 

pleasant surprise as guests were not lured simply by the beauty of flowers as in years past. Tied for first place 

were Daveôs and Garrettôs mixed forest planting and Lance's Chinese elm.  Congratulations to all three of you!  

An interesting note is that the forest is the one many of you saw Dave and Garrett put together last year for our 

June program.  Less than one year later, they repotted it into a lovely pot and it was a winner.  How is that for a 

quick turnaround? 

I would also like to thank the membership for taking the time to judge the show for 

technical merit. Although more time consuming, this form of judging takes the edge 

off of our personal preferences in bonsai and helps us focus on the technical skill of 

the individual training the tree.  It helps us pick better bonsai material as it makes us 

aware of desired bonsai characteristics.  Instead of viewing judging as the tearing apart 

of our treeôs faults, we should begin to embrace the information given as a form of 

improving our trees and our technical skills.  This is why even the health of the tree 

weighs in during numbered judging.  Tied for first place for our Memberôs Choice 

Award were Howard's Japanese Black Pine and my Ashe Juniper. 

I'd like to end with a thought. Most of you have probably noticed my increased 

enthusiasm when teaching about display.  We have certainly come a long way 

since the days at the Arboretum when we just placed our trees on uncovered tables 

in plastic growing pots with weeds and no accent material.  My first goal was to 

move our show indoors and run it as a semi formal display.  This meant no more 

plastic bonsai containers and companion plants where possible.  Next goal was to 

have stands and accent plants for as many trees as possible. The next goal was to 

have as much participation from club members as possible and make them 

proactive in show set up (Yeah! Goal accomplished!!!). Now I'm catching up with 

educating members on the importance of judging to improve everyone's collection 

(you're either gonna love me or hate me at this point). My final goal will be for 

every club member to have at least, one if not more, of the following: 

1. At least one show ready tree in their collection. 

2. Be able to make and provide quality companion material for the show. 

3. To participate in the exhibit and hopefully enjoy the experience! 

Iôm already looking forward to next year!  ? 

 

 

 

 

 

Howardôs Japanese Black Pine 
Memberôs Choice 

Sylviaôs Ashe Juniper ï Memberôs Choice 

Mixed forest belonging to Dave and Garrett ï Peopleôs Choice.   The photo on 
the right is from our forest program in June where they put it together. 

Lanceôs Chinese Elm ï Peopleôs Choice 
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Club Dig 2016 in Review 

We had another successful dig this year, although it almost didnôt 

happen.  No one stepped forward with a potential dig site so we decided 

to double back and enjoy yet another dig in Rio Vista.   Actually Dave 

Schleser made it happen, as he simply refused to allow a year to go by 

without a club dig.  He didnôt dig a tree for himself; he just wanted to 

share the experience with others.  Thanks Dave for bringing us together.   

The weather was perfect too.  It was relatively warm, cloudy, and humid 

ï great digging conditions.  We had a turnout of 10 people and all came 

home with nice trees. 

Letôs not put our dig in jeopardy again.  Please be thinking about someone 

you might know who has land we could use for a dig.  The time to check it 

out is early in the year while leaves have emerged.  This will help us 

identify the species present.    The best situation would be pasture land that 

has been grazed by livestock or land that is open with an accessible edge of 

a tree line.  Please contact any board member or Dave if you know of a 

potential site.  ? 

 

 

March Program in Review 

Show PreparationðTree Prep & Companions 

Much of the success of our March show was due to the preparation ahead of time.  Thank goodness we had 

Sylvia available to walk us through all the aspects of getting ready.  She also took the time to evaluate trees 

that were brought in to help us better understand what design and care direction they need in order to be part 

of either the upcoming show or future shows.  Additionally she  reminded us about the judging guidelines 

we should all be using as we evaluate not only our show trees, but trees in our current collection and/or trees 

with intend to acquire.     

As always, thanks Sylvia! ? 
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Place Your Ad Here! 

 

Business card size is $5.00 per month 
Half page size is $20.00 per month 
Full page size is $35.00 per month 

 
For more details contact: 

Jerry Riley 

jafa625@gmail.com 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Bonsai Smiths                                 

   Upcoming Classes 

   Full Day Workshops - $75 

 

        
 February 13, 2016 ï Japanese Black Pine Session 1 (Spring Work) 

 February 27, 2016 ï Deciduous/Maple Workshop Session 1 (Root Refinement & Grafting)  

                 and Rock Planting Workshop 

 June 18, 2016 ï Deciduous Tree Ramification 
 June 25, 2016 ï Juniper Workshop / Japanese Black Pine Decandling 

 

We also offer soil mixes   
                                                                   Soil Prices (tax not included) 

APL Mix  - 5 gal. - $75,  1 gal. - $18 

Akadama  - $40 per 20 liter bag,  Lava - $20 per 5 gal. 

 

 

 

 
  

 

mailto:jafa625@gmail.com
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There are no ódumbô questions when you are a beginner at any new endeavor.  However sometimes beginners are reluctant to ask a question in a 
monthly meeting.  Got a question?  Send it to Diane at diane_lowe@live.com  for an individual response.  Your question may also appear 
anonymously here in a future issue so that others can learn.   

Question:  As a beginner, what would be the best tree for me to start with?  

Answer:  There are several trees that make good óstarterô material so your own personal preference should come into play.  Letôs 

think about the hardiest in our area from each category.  If you would like a tropical, a ficus would be a good one, although like any 

tropical it will need winter protection.  If you like the look of a conifer you canôt go wrong with a juniper.  If you like the annual leaf 

changes that come with a deciduous tree, a trident maple or cedar elm would be great.  And finally an evergreen species that is 

hardy and has a nice small leaf is a Kingsville boxwood.  Give any or all a try and fellow club members will be there to help.  Also 

remember that our club auction in October is a great place to acquire trees.   

 

Are you a fan of Lord of the Rings and The Hobbit?  
If so, then you will understand that some of their 
descriptions of the forest were the inspiration for 
the creation of this unique creation from Chris 
Guise.  It is featured on the Bonsai Empire website 
with great photos details of how it was made.  
Check it out at:   
 http://www.bonsaiempire.com/blog/bag-end  

 

Link of the Month 

Our current membership list will be published on 
April 4

th
 and sent to all current members.  If you do 

not receive yours, please contact Diane Lowe at 
diane_lowe@live.com to receive your email copy.  
Please remember this is for internal use only and 
should not be used for any marketing purposes or 
shared with members outside of our club.   

Marchõs To-Do List 

This is a simple monthly checklist for those enthusiasts who have the 
knowledge and skill required to perform the tasks listed.  It is 
intended to tell you ówhatô to do, not óhow and whyò to do it.  Want to 
know more?  Send in any questions you might have or come to any 
monthly program to discuss further.                         

 
All Species 
¶ Fertilize 4 ï 6 weeks after repotting  

¶ Watch and treat for pests  

¶ Apply wire (if not recently repotted) 

¶ Remove wire if cutting into branches 

Deciduous 
¶ Prune, wire, and style 

Evergreen/Conifer 

¶ Prune, wire, and style 

¶ Fertilize pines heavily 

Flowering/Fruit 
¶ Prune sparingly so as not to reduce seasonal 

flowers 

¶ Wire and style 

Tropical 
¶ Move to spring/summer locations 

¶ Replenish potting supplies for summer repotting 

 

 

Beginnerõs Bulletin Board 

   9, 8, 7, 6 

Member News 

Got news to share?  Let us knowé.. 

mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
http://www.bonsaiempire.com/blog/bag-end
mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
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www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com 

 

www.hfimports.com 

 

www.timeless-trees.com 

 
www.bonsaismiths.net 

 

www.dallasbonsai.com 

http://www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com/
http://www.hfimports.com/
http://www.timeless-trees.com/
http://www.bonsaismiths.net/
http://www.dallasbonsai.com/

